Annotated Bibliography

Primary Sources

Documentaries/Videos:

my website.

"1989: Man vs. Tank in Tiananmen Square - CNN Video." *CNN*, Cable News Network, www.cnn.com/videos/world/2013/06/03/vault-1989-tiananmen-square-man-vs-ta nk.cnn/video/playlists/atv-moments-in-history/.

This is an online video which shows Tank Man halting the tanks in Tiananmen Square. This video was taken by a CNN crew. This showed me how Tank Man stopped the tanks and how the tank drivers reacted. I used a clip of this video in

Archive: Tiananmen Square Protesters Battle Chinese Troops. BBC News, 4 June 1989, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-27679364. Accessed 2 Mar. 2017. I used this online video to learn more about what what was happening during the massacre. There was a BBC news crew on scene reporting it all. I used a clip from the video in my website.

Chinoy, Mike. *Assignment: China--Tiananmen Square*. USC U.S.-China Institute, 31 May 2014, www.youtube.com/watch?v=ho8vAFICeFQ. Accessed 10 Jan. 2017. I watched this documentary sent to me by Mike Chinoy, Senior Fellow, USC U.S.-China Institute and a former CNN correspondent at Tiananmen Square, to learn about the background and more about what was going on during the time of the protests. I used information directly from this in my website.

Images:

Widener, Jeff. "Tank Man." 1989. Beijing, China. *Tiananmen Uprising*. http://jeffwidener.com/albums/tiananmen-uprising/content/test/. Accessed 20 Feb. 2017. I used this photograph as a banner in my website. This is the most famous picture of Tank Man, this is the photo that got me into Tiananmen Square. I also used several pictures from Widener's photo album from Tiananmen Square in my website.

Interviews:

- Chinoy, Mike. "Re: National History Day Project--Tiananmen Square: Taking a Stand for Democratic Reform." Received by Kyle Dieter, 10 Jan. 2017.

 This is an e-mail interview which gave me information about China before, during, and after the Tiananmen Square massacre. I was able to get a large amount of background information about the protests. Mike Chinoy was working as a CNN correspondent during the protests. I used quotes from this interview throughout my website.
- Dan, Wang. "An Interview with Tiananmen Square Protester Wang Dan: Japan Should Actively Call On China to Work on Democratization." *The Liberty Web*, IRH Press Co.,Ltd., 3 June 2014, eng.the-liberty.com/2014/5183/. Accessed 15 Apr. 2017. This website has an interview with Dan Wang, one of the student leaders of the protests and the number one person on the Chinese government's 21 Most Wanted List after the Massacre. I used information from this interview in my website.
- Ling, Chai. "China's Tiananmen Activists: Where Are They Now?" On China, Cable News Network, 4 June 2014, www.cnn.com/2014/06/04/world/asia/chinatiananmen-activists/. Accessed 14 Apr. 2017.

 This is an interview with Chai Ling, a student leader, twenty-five years after the protests. I learned the main reasons why the students and workers wanted democratic reform and what specific demands they had. I used a short clip from the interview in my website.
- Ling, Chai. "Interview at Tiananmen Square with Chai Ling | Asia for Educators |
 Columbia University." Interview at Tiananmen Square with Chai Ling | Asia for
 Educators | Columbia University, Asia for Educators, Columbia University, 2009,
 afe.easia.columbia.edu/ special/china_1950_chailing.htm. Accessed 2 Mar.
 2017.
 - I used a lot of what Chai Ling, a student leader, said during this interview at Tiananmen Square during the time of the protests. I used information directly from this interview in my website.
- Stevenson, Jim. "Q&A With Jeff Widener: 'Tank Man' Photographer." *VOA*, VOA, 9 June 2014, www.voanews.com/a/qa-with-jeff-widener-tank-man-photographer/ 1930878.html. Accessed 1 Mar. 2017.
 - I used a quote from this website as well as learning about what had happened to make the Tank Man photo possible.

Newspapers:

Barron, James. "One Man Can Make a Difference." *New York Times*, 6 June 1989, p. A16. *ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The York Times*. Accessed 18 Apr. 2017.

In this newspaper article I learned about Tank Man and how he halted the tanks. This article gave me details about what happened with Tank Man. I used a clipping of this article in my website.

- Kristof, Nicholas D. "100,000 Defy a Ban on Protests in Beijing to Demand Democracy."

 New York Times, 22 April 1989, p. A1. ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The

 York Times. Accessed 4 March 2017.

 In this newspaper article, the author reports on the thousands of student
 protesters who gathered in Tiananmen Square despite the ban on public
 protests. I used this clipping in my website.
- Kristof, Nicholas D. "Beijing Residents Block Army Move Near City Center: Tear Gas Said to Be Fired." *New York Times*, 3 June 1989, p. A1. *ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The York Times*. Accessed 2 Dec. 2016.

 In this newspaper article, I read about how the citizens of Beijing stood in the street blocking troops from entering Tiananmen Square. I used this article in my website to show how citizens blocked off Tiananmen Square.
- Square." New York Times, 30 May 1989, p. 3. ProQuest Historical The York Times. Accessed 2 Dec. 2016.

 This newspaper article told me how the students and workers got the Goddess of Democracy and Freedom into the square and what it meant to the rest of the

Kristof, Nicholas D. "Chinese Students, in an About Face, Will Continue Occupying

students and workers.

- Kristof, Nicholas D. "Chinese Students March for Democracy." New York Times, 18
 April 1989, p. A3. ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The York Times. Accessed 2
 Dec. 2016.
 - In this newspaper article I learned what the student leaders were doing, as well as their demands. This told me what they were chanting and how they were using the death of Hu Yaobang as an excuse to be at the Square protesting.
- Kristof, Nicholas D. "Troops Attack and Crush Beijing Protest; Thousands Fight Back, Scores Are Killed." *New York Times*, 4 June 1989, p. A1. *ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The York Times*. Accessed 2 Dec. 2016.

This article told me about how the troops were moving through Beijing to clear protesters. I learned about what they were doing to stop the protesters and clear the Square.

- "The People's Daily Editorial." *Voices from Tiananmen*, South China Morning Post, 26 Apr. 1989, multimedia.scmp.com/tiananmen/. Accessed 19 Apr. 2017.

 This is the front page of the *People's Daily* from April 26, 1989. *The People's Daily* is the official newspaper of the Communist Party. In the editorial on the front page, the Party leaders say that the student protesters are causing turmoil. I used a picture of this front page in my website.
- WuDunn, Sheryl. "7 Sentenced in First Tiananmen Square Trials." New York Times, 30 May 1989, p. A1. ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The York Times. Accessed 2 Dec. 2016.

From this news article, I learned what happened to the student protesters after they were captured and jailed. This told me about the seven protesters who went to jail for participating in the demonstrations.

Websites:

- "Human Rights Watch Yang Youcai Tiananmen Square, 15 Years On." *Human Rights Watch Yang Youcai Tiananmen Square, 15 Years On,* www.hrw.org/legacy/ campaigns/china/ scholars/t15/yangyoucai.htm. Accessed 2 Mar. 2017.
 - I used a lot of quotes from protesters that were listed on this website. This also helped me learn a lot about different student's views about the Tiananmen Square protests.
- "It Is Necessary to Take a Clear-Cut Stand Against Disturbances ." The Gate of Heavenly Peace, The Long Bow Group, Inc., 26 Apr. 19899, www.tsquare.tv/chronology/April26ed.html. Accessed 16 Apr. 2017.

 This is an English translation of an article published by the Communist Party newspaper telling their point of view about the Tiananmen Square protesters. I used a picture of this in my website.
- Jian, Ma. "Tiananmen Square 25 Years on: 'Every Person in the Crowd Was a Victim of the Massacre'." *The Guardian*, Guardian News and Media, 1 June 2014, www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jun/01/tiananmen-square-25-years-every-person-victim-massacre.

I found an image taken at Tiananmen Square in 1989 that I used in my website and many other pieces of useful information from this article. This was written by Ma Jian, a student protester.

Secondary Sources

Books:

- Burgan, Michael. *Tank Man: How a Photograph Defined China's Protest Movement*.

 North Mankato, MN, Compass Point Books, 2014.

 I found a lot of useful information in this book for my website. The most useful
- Carter, Alden R. "Chapter 8: New Hopes, Broken Hopes, Chapter 9: The Democracy Movement." *China Past-China Future*, Franklin Watts, New York, 1994, pp. 105–129.

I used this book for background information that helped me learn about what was going on in China before the protests that started the desire for democratic reform.

piece of information I used from the book was a timeline that is in my website.

<u>Images:</u>

- AsiaNews.it. "HONG KONG CHINA Beijing Blocks the Publication of the Li Peng Diaries on Tiananmen." HONG KONG CHINA, AsiaNews.it, 24 Apr. 2010, www.asianews.it/news-en/Beijing-blocks-the-publication-of-the-Li-Peng-diaries-o n-Tiananmen-18764.html. Accessed 21 Apr. 2017. From this website, I found a picture of Li Peng that I used on my Background Page.
- FlorCruz, Jaime. "Xi's Success so Far: Taking Control by Following Deng." *CNN*, Cable News Network, 29 Aug. 2014, www.cnn.com/2014/08/29/world/asia/jaime-florcruz-china-xi-jinping-deng-xiaoping/. Accessed 21 Apr. 2017.

 I used a picture of Deng Xiaoping from this website on my Background page.
- "World War II Timeline Major Events Before & During World War 2." Totally History World War II Comments, Totally History, 2012, totallyhistory.com/us-history/world- war-ii/. Accessed 4 Mar. 2017. I used a picture from this site in my website.

"Zhao Ziyang." *Biography.com*, A&E Networks Television, 2 Apr. 2014, www.biography.com/people/zhao-ziyang-9541041. Accessed 21 Apr. 2017. From this website, I found a picture of Zhao Ziyang that I used on my Background page.

Interviews:

Wang, Dr. Tao. "Re: National History Day Project--Tiananmen Square: Taking a Stand for Democratic Reform." Received by Kyle Dieter, 11 Apr. 2017.

This is an email interview with Dr. Tao Wang, Assistant Professor in modern Chinese history at Iowa State University. This helped me with information about the background of the protests, including why the students wanted democratic reform. I used quotes from this interview throughout my website.

Websites:

- "China's 21 'Most Wanted' Following Tiananmen Square Massacre." *China Daily Mail*, 13 June 2013, chinadailymail.com/2013/06/13/chinas-21-most-wanted-following-tiananmen-square-massacre/. Accessed 11 Apr. 2017.

 This is a list of China's most wanted student leaders after the protests ended.

 These are the student leaders who were planning all of the demonstrations. From this website, I learned which students were targeted for arrest by the Chinese Communist Party government after the Tiananmen protests. I used a newspaper clipping from this page on my website.
- "Chinoy, Mike 齐迈可." Senior Fellow, USC U.S.-China Institute. US-China Institute, n.d. Web. 13 Dec. 2016.

 This online website gave me contact information for Mike Chinoy, Senior Fellow, USC U.S.-China Institute. I did an e-mail interview with Mr. Chinoy, which is included on my web site.
- "Tiananmen Square Fast Facts." *CNN*, Cable News Network, 2017, www.cnn.com/ 2013/09/15/ world/asia/tiananmen-square-fast-facts/. Accessed 2 Mar. 2017. I used this website to double-check my information that I got from other sources. I also used several pictures from this site in slide shows on my web site.

Timeline Images

- "2013 Hong Kong Event Remembering the 1989 June 4th Massacre in Beijing, China." Wikimedia Commons, Wikimedia Commons, 5 Oct. 2013, commons.wikimedia. org/wiki/File:2013_Hong_Kong_Event_Remembering_the_1989_June_4th_Massacre_in_Beijing,_China_%E9%A6%99%E6%B8%AF%E7%B6%AD%E5%9C%92%E5%85%AD%E5%9B%9B%E6%99%9A%E6%9C%83.jpg. Accessed 19 Apr. 2017.
- Chin, Josh. "China Remembers Death That Catalyzed Tiananmen Protests." *The Wall Street Journal*, Dow Jones & Company, 2 June 2014, blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2014/04/16/china-remembers-death-that-catalyzed-tiananmen-protests/. Accessed 18 Apr. 2017.
- Griffiths, Peter. "Mao Zedong Funeral." *Photographs of Mao's China*, Peter J. Griffiths, www.griffopix.com/mao-zedong-funeral#photo. Accessed 22 Apr. 2017.
- "In Pictures: Beijing's Tiananmen Square Protests." *BBC News*, BBC, 2 June 2014, www.bbc.com/news/in-pictures-27410482. Accessed 16 Apr. 2017.
- Phillips, Tom. "The Cultural Revolution: All You Need to Know about China's Political Convulsion." *The Guardian*, Guardian News and Media, 10 May 2016, www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/11/the-cultural-revolution-50-years-on-all -you-need-to-know-about-chinas-political-convulsion. Accessed 22 Apr. 2017.
- Robertson, Matthew. "For Chinese, the Tiananmen Square Massacre Is Still Too Taboo to Talk About." *The Epoch Times*, The Epoch Times, 4 June 2015, www.theepochtimes.com/n3/1379771-talking-about-talking-about-the-tiananmen -square-massacre/. Accessed 17 Apr. 2017.
- Widener, Jeff. "'Tank Man' Beijing, China 1989." *Jeff Widener*, Jeff Widener, jeffwidener.com/albums/tiananmen-uprising/content/test/. Accessed 14 Apr. 2017.
- "Zhou Enlai." *Encyclopædia Britannica*, Encyclopædia Britannica, Inc., 19 Mar. 2008, www.britannica.com/biography/Zhou-Enlai. Accessed 16 Apr. 2017.